CORPORATE RESOURCES OVERVIEW AND SCRUTINY COMMITTEE

THURSDAY 6 APRIL 2006 AT 10.00 AM

PRESENT:
Councillor P Farmer (Chairman), Councillors C S Bowman (substitute for Councillor Stevenson), Earp (substitute for Councillor Joscelyne), Glover, Prest, Quilter and Stockdale (substitute for Councillor Styth).

CROS.30/06
APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE

Apologies for absence were submitted on behalf Councillors Mrs Bradley, Joscelyne, Stevenson and Mrs Styth.

CROS.31/06
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

There were no declarations of interest.

CROS.32/06
MINUTES OF PREVIOUS MEETING

The Minutes of the meeting held on 19 January 2006 were agreed as a correct record and signed by the Chairman.

The Minutes of the meeting held on 23 February 2006 were submitted for information.

A Member referred to paragraph (e) of Minute CROS.19/06 (Customer Contact Centre – Progress Report) and the comments of Dr Gooding that the performance of Capita was a matter for Cumbria County Council to monitor and that it was not up to the City Council to performance manage Capita on behalf of the County Council.  The Member considered that part of this Committee’s remit  was to scrutinise external organisations.

Dr Gooding acknowledged that the Committee could scrutinise external organisations.  However, performance management issues relating to work being undertaken by Capita in Carlisle were matters for the County Council as the responsible Authority for this contract.

The Head of Scrutiny Services reported that this Committee had met with representatives of the County Council to scrutinise the Capita contract when it had been first entered into.  It would be within the remit of the Infrastructure Overview and Scrutiny Committee to undertake any further scrutiny of the Capita contract.  Capita would, however, have to agree to co-operate with any scrutiny proposals.

RESOLVED – That the Infrastructure Overview and Scrutiny Committee be requested to investigate the possibility of scrutinising the work undertaken by Capita on behalf of the County Council in Carlisle as an external scrutiny review within their work programme.

CROS.33/06
CALL IN OF DECISIONS

There were no matters which had been the subject of call-in.

CROS.34/06
WORK PROGRAMME

The Head of Scrutiny Services presented the Work Programme for 2005/06 reporting that all of the items within the Programme had either been considered by the Committee or were for consideration at this meeting.

A Member asked whether a date had been fixed for the next meeting of the Willowholme Task and Finish Group.

The Director of Community Services reported that information had recently been received from the Environment Agency over flood defence options and information from United Utilities regarding plans for a sewage treatment works was expected shortly.  When all this information was available, the Task and Finish Group would meet again with Willowholme businesses.  It was anticipated that the next meeting of the Task and Finish Group would be held around the end of May 2006.

A Member asked what progress was being made with Broadband for Members.

The Head of Scrutiny Services reported that this Committee had considered this issue some time ago and he would ask the Head of IT Services to write to Members to outline the current position.

With regard to Audit Committee Matters, the Head of Scrutiny Services reported that a report was to be submitted to the City Council recommending the setting up of a separate Audit Committee to deal with these matters in the future.

RESOLVED – That the Work Programme and the information provided by the Head of Scrutiny Services be noted.

CROS.35/06
MONITORING OF FORWARD PLAN ITEMS RELEVANT TO THIS COMMITTEE

The Head of Scrutiny Services presented Report LDS.14/06 highlighting issues within the ambit of this Committee included within the Forward Plan of Executive Decisions for the period 1 April 2006 to 31 July 2006.

RESOLVED – That the report be noted.

CROS.36/06
JANUARY 2005 FLOOD – EMERGENCY PLANNING ACTION PLAN PROGRESS REPORT

The Head of Scrutiny and Emergency Planning Services submitted Report OS.03/06 regarding the Action Plan which had been agreed by the Committee on 16 June 2005 following a review of Emergency Planning arrangements in light of the January 2005 flood.

The Action Plan was submitted showing progress against each of the agreed actions.  All of the actions had been successfully taken forward.

In considering the report, Members discussed the following issues:

(a) With regard to the provision of ultra lightweight pocket PCs, a Member asked when the next generation of equipment would be available.

The Head of Scrutiny Services reported that the next generation of Blackberry devices would have the required capabilities although this technology was some months off.

(b)
A Member asked whether an alternative Lead Officer had been identified for the Reception Centres.

The Head of Scrutiny Services reported that the Housing Services and Health Partnerships Manager was the alternative Lead Officer for Reception Centres.

(c)
A Member referred to the contact information details and asked how often this was updated.


The Head of Scrutiny Services reported that contact information for the Emergency Response Plan was updated on a quarterly basis.  A backup disk of contact information for all City Council staff was kept off site and was updated monthly.

(d)
A Member asked whether the provision of multi network roving mobile phones would have prevented the problems encountered during the January 2005 floods.


The Head of Scrutiny Services reported that the networks had been down for a variety of reasons.  The County Council had a number of roving mobile phones which had been used throughout the flood without problem.  The Government had supplied the City Council with one satellite phone for emergency planning and were looking at a wider provision of such technology in the future.


The Member asked whether the network providers had been contacted over the problems encountered in January 2005.  


The Head of Scrutiny Services confirmed that discussions with network providers had taken place but that they tended to take their decisions on a commercial basis.


The Member asked that the concerns over the resilience of the networks be raised with providers at future emergency planning meetings.

RESOLVED – That the Committee notes completion of the agreed Action Plan.

CROS.37/06
DRAFT PERFORMANCE PLAN 2006/07

A report of the Head of Policy and Performance Services (SP.16/06) was submitted enclosing an initial draft of the text of the Best Value Performance Plan for 2006/07.  The Plan had been considered by the Executive on 20 March 2006 (EX.050/06) and had been referred to the three Overview and Scrutiny Committees for consultation.

The Policy and Performance Officer advised that the Performance Indicator information would be added to the Plan at the end of May 2006 when it had been quality assured.  Special meetings of the Executive had been arranged for 25 May and 26 June 2006 prior to the finalised Performance Plan and Performance Indicator information going to the City Council for approval at a special meeting on 29 June 2006.

Members made the following comments and observations :

(a)
The Chairman noted that the column “why performance did not reach our expectations” would need to be completed where appropriate.

(b)
A Member considered that the document could be written in more user-friendly terms.  He drew attention to the use of “we will” or “the Council will” and considered that this should be standardised using just one of these phrases.

(c)
A Member noted that in the entries under “Details of Performance,” a number of columns were blank.

The Policy and Performance Officer reported that the draft Plan was a working document and that this information would be included when available.  The information related to Performance Indicators which was currently being compiled.  Members would see a further revised draft of the Performance Plan in June 2006.

RESOLVED – (1) That the comments of this Committee be forwarded to the Executive.

(2)
That this Committee is satisfied that the draft Performance Plan meets the requirements of the Local Government Act 1999.

CROS.38/06
CORPORATE RISK REGISTER UPDATE

The Deputy Chief Executive submitted Report SP.11/06 containing the first quarterly update of the Corporate Risk Register which had been considered and approved by the Corporate Risk Management Working Group and the Senior Management Team.  

In line with Audit Commission Best Practice, this Committee would be invited to scrutinise the Register on a quarterly basis and a summary of changes made in the last quarter was submitted.

The Committee was also requested to suggest any emerging risks for consideration by the Corporate Risk Management Group.

Members raised the following issues :

(a)
With regard to the risk of a flu pandemic affecting the City Council’s ability to maintain services, a Member suggested that, as the NHS was leading the multi-agency response, a representative be invited to give a briefing to all Members of the City Council on this issue.

Dr Gooding undertook to make arrangements for this as part of the Council’s informal quarterly briefings for Members.

(b)
A Member referred to the continuing thread throughout the Register on the ability of staff to provide services.  There were a lot of performance management issues and he asked whether the City Council was doing all it could to ensure that middle managers had the necessary performance management skills.  He considered that more could be done to provide staff facilities and training opportunities.

Dr Gooding reported that a recent internal staff survey had indicated that 91% of staff thought that the Council was a good employer.  He further reported that the City Council had invested significant resources in the Management Development Programme with the aim of improving the quality of management within the Authority.  Training requirements were kept under review and the staff appraisal process helped in this regard.    Work was currently being undertaken on a Workforce Development Plan through the Pay and Workforce Strategy.

(c)
A Member referred to Health and Safety and reported that he had attended a recent training event organised by the Health and Safety Officer.  He had found the session interesting and considered that Members should be encouraged to attend these events.

Members commended the layout of the Report which they considered to be set out very well and easy to view relevant information.

RESOLVED – That the updated Corporate Risk Register be noted.

CROS.39/06
CIVIC CENTRE ACCOMMODATION OPTIONS

The Director of Community Services and Director of Development Services submitted Report CS.12/06 updating Members on the review of the Civic Centre ground floor accommodation.

The reinstatement works following the flood were almost complete and the Customer Contact Centre was to move back to its original location over the Easter weekend, which would leave the Octagon below the Council Chamber vacant.  The Head of Property Services was exploring potential “location options” for this vacant accommodation.

Two of the lifts had been refurbished and should be fully operational by mid April 2006.  The new public toilet block on the ground floor was due for completion in April/early May 2006.

This Committee had previously requested to be kept informed of the review of accommodation for Members.  It had been agreed that provision should be made on the ground floor west elevation close to the staircase for the Civic Suite and meeting rooms and comprise :

- A new Member Resource Room which had evolved through the Member Training and Development Group;


- The Conservative Group Office moved from the 9th floor;


- The Liberal Democrat Group Office moved from the 9th floor;


- The Labour Group Office would remain on the ground floor.

The anticipated timescale for completion/occupation was mid April 2006.

Officers offered to show Members of the Committee the refurbished ground floor accommodation at the end of the meeting.

In considering the Report Members made the following comments.

(a)
A Member had concerns over the present Civic Suite arrangements whereby the Mayor was using a very small office and meeting guests on the Block Floor.  He considered that an option for the use of the Octagon could be a new Mayor’s Suite.

(b) A Member asked whether shower facilities were to be provided for staff.

The Head of Facilities reported that showers were to be provided in the basement along with ladies and gents toilets as part of the flood refurbishment works.

(c)
A Member suggested that the Octagon could be used as a staff canteen/cafe facility for staff.

The Head of Facilities reported that there had been a staff room on the 9th Floor but this had been very rarely used.

Dr Gooding reported that the Executive had given a clear steer on what they wanted on the Ground Floor in the Civic Centre and this did not include a staff café.

RESOLVED – (1)
That the report be noted.

(2) That the Executive be informed of this Committee’s views on the potential options for the future use of the vacant Octagon on the ground floor of the Civic Centre and, in particular, its possible use as a staff café.

CROS.40/06
RENEWALS RESERVE 2006/07 TO 2007/08

The Head of Financial Services presented a report of the Director of Corporate Services (FS.50/05) providing information on the Replacement Programme from the Renewals Reserve for 2006/07 to 2007/08.  The report also incorporated the progress being made to implement the recommendations of the Value for Money Study of the Renewals Reserve.

The matter had been considered by the Executive on 20 March 2006 when the following decisions had been made:

1. “That the specific Replacement Programmes for 2006/07 and 2007/08 as detailed in Appendices 2 to 4 of Report FS.50/05 be approved.

2. That changes to specific items within the three categories of IT Equipment, General Equipment and Vehicles and Plant be delegated to the Director of Corporate Services, in consultation with the appropriate Director, subject to the overall sums as approved by the City Council for the financial year not being exceeded.

3. That the progress to date against the Internal Audit’s Value for Money recommendations be noted.

4. That it be noted that further strategic consideration of the Renewals Reserve will be dealt with as part of the Medium Term Financial Plan consultation process.”

Following a question from a Member, the Head of Financial Services confirmed that the budget information in the report covered the 2006/07 and 2007/08 financial years. The three year position would be included as part of the Medium Term Financial Plan report to be submitted to this Committee in June 2006.

RESOLVED – That the report and the decisions made by the Executive at their meeting on 20 March 2006 be noted.

CROS.41/06
PROCUREMENT POLICY MONITORING REPORT

The Support Services Manager presented a report of the Director of Corporate Services (FS.05/06) informing Members of progress made within the area of procurement during the last twelve months and providing details of the projected direction of the service.

The City Council’s procurement function had, until recently, been de-centralised with the operational aspects undertaken through Commercial and Technical Services and strategic aspects through Strategic and Performance Services.  This arrangement had now been revised with all aspects of procurement currently being reorganised and centralised within the Finance Section of the Corporate Services Directorate.

During 2005/06, procurement activities had centred on –

- Flood recovery and commissioning and purchasing;

- Achievement of corporate objectives;

- Collaborative Procurement initiatives.

The Support Services Manager further reported on the setting up of the Cumbria Procurement Initiative to improve the quality and effectiveness of procurement activity in Cumbria.  Members of the initiative comprised all District Councils, the County Council, Lake District National Park and Cumbria Constabulary.  Funding for the initiative had been provided by the North West Centre of Excellence and incorporated a full-time Project Manager supported by a project team based on a group of collaborating Procurement Officers from each of the above organisations.

For the future, the National Procurement Strategy set out five key areas which represented the vision for Local Government procurement.  Carlisle would pursue a procurement vision informed by the following key criteria:-

- Cultural shift;

- Providing leadership and building capacity;

Partnering and Collaboration;

Doing business electronically;

Stimulating Markets and Achieving Community Benefits;

The Support Services Manager informed Members of the work being undertaken on procurement issues whereby, in a number of areas, one supplier was now being used by the City Council and partner Authorities rather than multiple suppliers which had been the case in the past.  This was leading to significant savings which were being redirected to key corporate priority areas and contributing to Gershon efficiency savings.  There was, however, an issue over the ability of local suppliers to remain competitive and this was being investigated.

Members congratulated Officers on the savings being made through the procurement initiative and asked how they were being transferred into Gershon efficiency savings.

The Support Services Manager reported that, where savings were being made on Business Unit’s Supplies and Services Budgets, the Budgets were being reduced accordingly for the following financial year and savings redirected towards corporate priority services.  The Head of Financial Services confirmed that this formed part of the budget process.

A Member asked how Officers were going to ensure that Business Units would not return to their previous suppliers.

The Support Services Manager reported that systems were being introduced which required Business Units to purchase from a list of approved suppliers.

Further reports on procurement activities would be submitted to this Committee on a quarterly basis and the Head of Scrutiny Services undertook to make provision for this in the Committee’s Work Programme for 2006/07.

RESOLVED – That the report be noted and Officers be congratulated on the savings being achieved through the procurement initiative, the aims of which are fully supported by this Committee.

CROS.42/06
PROJECTS RESERVE

The Head of Financial Services presented a report of the Director of Corporate Services (FS.01/06) providing information on contributions to and expenditure from the Projects Reserve over the last ten years.  This information had been requested by the Committee on 23 February 2006.

A Member noted that consideration would be given to how the City Council dealt with the Projects Reserve as part of the Medium Term Financial Plan report.  Projections on the Projects Reserve brought this Fund down to less than £1m in the next few years making funding for specific projects very difficult.  The Member considered that this was a matter that the Executive would need to address.

A Member asked that a copy of report FS.33/03 which was referred to in the Director of Corporate Services’ report be forwarded to all Members of the Committee.

RESOLVED – That the report be noted and further consideration be given to the future of the Projects Reserve as part of the Medium Term Financial Plan report.

CROS.43/06
ACTION PLANS – STATEMENT ON INTERNAL CONTROL AND CODE OF CORPORATE GOVERNANCE 

The Head of Audit Services presented the report of the Director of Corporate Services (FS.02/06) informing Members of the progress made on the Action Plans relating to the Statement on Internal Control and the Code of Corporate Governance.

Audit Regulations required the Authority to conduct at least once a year a review of the effectiveness of its system of internal control and publish a Statement on Internal Control each year with its financial statements.

The Statement of Internal Control, which formed part of the Authority’s Statement of Accounts for 2004/05, had been presented to Council on 19 July 2005.  A number of issues had been identified which had been summarised into an Action Plan which formed part of the Statement of Internal Control.

The Statement of Internal Control was reviewed on a quarterly basis by the Senior Management Team and any new or emerging control risks are highlighted.  The last Review was considered by this Committee on 19 January  2006.

The current Action Plan was submitted and no new issues had been identified for this update.

The Head of Audit Services further reported that, in accordance with the CPFA/SOLACE guidance entitled “Framework for Corporate Governance in Local Government,” the Authority was required to review its existing Corporate Governance arrangements against the framework and to prepare and adopt a Local Code of Corporate Governance.

A Review had identified a number of areas where it was considered that appropriate action was required to ensure that the Authority’s arrangements are satisfactory.  These related to a regrouping of a number of “themes” throughout the framework document to avoid duplication.

The Code of Corporate Governance Action Plan was reviewed on a quarterly basis by the Senior Management Team and any new or emerging issues highlighted in an Action Plan which was submitted.

Members asked that future reports should highlight in colour any changes to the Action Plan for ease of reference.

Members asked to be provided with a written response on progress with the report on Development of Equality Policies as the Appendix B Action Plan (2) indicates that a report was to have been presented to the Overview and Scrutiny by March 2006.

RESOLVED – That the Action Plans and the current position relating to each of the areas which have been identified be noted.  It is further noted that issues arising from the Action Plans are being fed into the Council’s overall Improvement Plan.

(The meeting ended at 11.25 am)

